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*    *   *
From Faculty Personnel Committee

Maureen Balke (Music) was promoted to Professor and Yi-Li Wu (History) was promoted to Associate Professor.
*    *    *
From Curriculum & Resources Committee:
At its May 3, 2004 meeting, CRC approved the following changes to the Academic Status section of the Academic Catalog:
A.  Length of Time to Complete Degree
The current academic progress policy (Catalog, p. 107) does not stipulate progress requirements beyond the 7th semester.  Currently, student progress after this point is only monitored by the Financial Aid Office because students may not receive aid beyond the 8th semester unless they petition for an exception.  Typically, no one receives more than 1 maybe 2 more semesters of aid, and usually this is due to a late change in major.  What this means is that students who do not receive financial aid slip through the cracks.  For example:  

A current student, at the end of Fall 2003, has only completed 26.25 units within 9 semesters.  (This student has failed 14 courses including two during a summer session.)  For your information, 25.75 units are required at the end of the seventh semester with a 2.00 minimum.

To regain some control over the length of time a student is allowed to complete a degree, the Petitions Committee believes it is important to add the following statement to the Catalog under Academic Regulations/Graduation Requirements (p. 99) inserted between the Minimum Units and Grade Point Average sections:

"Normally students complete degree requirements within eight semesters.  If students have not completed graduation requirements within eight graded semesters, they must petition the Committee on Academic Status and Petitions for permission to continue enrollment for each additional semester needed to complete requirements."

B.  Academic Progress
A second problem is that the College is not picking up students who are not making progress towards their degrees if their GPA is okay.  For example:

Another current student after 6 semesters, has a 2.91 overall GPA, but has only completed 15.5 units.  He/she is 5 units short of the 20.5 units required under the Required Withdrawal section in the Catalog (if the GPA was also under 2.00).

The Petitions Committee recommends revising the Academic Regulations/Academic Status section on Required Withdrawals (Catalog, p. 107):

Required Academic Withdrawal – A student is subject to academic withdrawal if his or her academic progress does not meet either of the following minimums at the end of the semester listed:

	Semesters of Attendance
	Minimum Cumulative Grade Point Average
	Minimum Units Completed

	At the end of the First Semester
	1.00
	3

	At the end of the Second Semester
	1.62
	6

	At the end of the Third Semester
	1.75
	9

	At the end of the Fourth Semester
	1.81
	13

	At the end of the Fifth Semester
	1.90
	17

	At the end of the Sixth Semester
	2.00
	21

	At the end of the Seventh Semester
	2.00
	25


*    *     *
Several curricular changes from the Department of Mathematics and Computer Science were approved by CRC last spring:

1. New mathematics major with 4 tracks instead of 3:
The Department of Mathematics and Computer Science proposes a change in the major requirements in mathematics from the current catalog copy to the following:

Requirements for Major in Mathematics

A major in mathematics consists of 9 units in mathematics, plus one cognate unit in computer science.  There are four tracks for a mathematics major.  All majors are required to complete successfully the following five foundation courses:

Mathematics 141: Calculus of a Single Variable I

Mathematics 143: Calculus of a Single Variable II

Mathematics 236: Linear Algebra

Mathematics 239: Discrete Structures

Mathematics 245: Multivariable Calculus

and the following cognate course:

Computer Science 171: Computer Science I

plus four advanced courses from one of the tracks indicated below.  The department may waive one or more of the foundation course requirements for students with advanced high school mathematics preparation.

In addition, all majors are required to earn a unit of credit in Mathematics 299: Colloquium in Mathematics, by enrolling for 1/2 unit in each of two semesters.

The mathematics curriculum is highly sequential with a rigid and necessary prerequisite structure, and not all courses are offered each year.  Students planning an academic program that includes a mathematics major, especially one including teacher certification (Tracks III and IV below), are urged to consult with a member of the mathematics faculty early in their Albion career so that a proper sequence of courses may be arranged.  Failure to consider carefully the implications of course enrollment decisions may result in delayed graduation.

TRACK I

Track I leads to graduate work in the mathematical sciences.  Four additional courses are required:

Mathematics 331: Real Analysis

Mathematics 335: Abstract Algebra

One of the following courses:

Mathematics 309: Mathematical Statistics

Mathematics 360: Mathematical Modeling

Any one other 300-level mathematics course.

Students contemplating graduate study in mathematics should also take as many other 300-level mathematics courses as their schedules will allow, as well as coursework in French, German, or Russian.

TRACK II

Track II leads toward immediate employment or further study in applied mathematics or a related area.  Four additional courses are required:

Mathematics 247: Differential Equations [new number for existing course]

Two of the following courses:

Mathematics 309: Mathematical Statistics

Mathematics 316: Numerical Analysis

Mathematics 326: Operations Research

Mathematics 360: Mathematical Modeling

Mathematics 380: Mathematical Physics

One of the following courses (Students are encouraged to take both):

Mathematics 331: Real Analysis

Mathematics 335: Abstract Algebra.

Students in this track should also take advanced coursework in an area of application.

TRACK III

Track III leads to secondary teacher certification.  Four additional courses are required:

Mathematics 309: Mathematical Statistics

Mathematics 331: Real Analysis

Mathematics 335: Abstract Algebra

Mathematics 342: Geometry.

Students must complete all other requirements for secondary teacher certification.

TRACK IV

Track IV leads to elementary teacher certification.  Four additional courses are required:

Mathematics 309: Mathematical Statistics

Mathematics 335: Abstract Algebra

Mathematics 342: Geometry

Mathematics 345: History of Mathematics [new course].

Students must complete all other requirements for elementary teacher certification.  [Note that this eliminates the Math 104 may be omitted clause in the current elementary certification major in mathematics.]

Other Requirements for All Mathematics Majors and Minors

While a student may begin with Mathematics 125 and still complete a major, it is recommended that prospective majors take a similar course in high school if at all possible.

No course to be counted toward a major or minor in mathematics may be taken on a credit/no credit basis, except Mathematics 299, which is only offered CR/NC.

Students majoring or minoring in mathematics are expected to furnish the Department of Mathematics and Computer Science with information about their course work and activities related to the department. The department faculty will use this information when nominating students for awards, scholarships, and membership in professional societies, and as the basis for letters of recommendation.  Students are encouraged to include this information on their personal World Wide Web pages or to develop a portfolio Web page for their activities related to their major.
Section I: We have proposed a refinement in the requirements for Tracks I and II of the mathematics major in order to articulate more clearly the difference between pure and applied studies in mathematics. The only change in Track I is to allow any 300-level mathematics course to be applied to the major—this might, for example, include a selected topics course (Mathematics 389), which is not currently permitted except by petition.

In Track II, we have included Mathematics 247 (renumbered from Mathematics 219 in a separate proposal) as a required course because differential equations are an important tool in applications of mathematics.  Additionally, we have reduced the number of courses available for the major to separate Track II from Track I and to focus a Track II student’s coursework more sharply on applied mathematics, while retaining the requirement of one theoretical course (Mathematics 331 or 335).

For the teacher certification tracks (III and IV), we have sharpened the course requirements for Track III in response to the recent State of Michigan review of the secondary major.  Additionally, and also in response to issues uncovered in the state review, we have created a new Track IV for elementary certification which serves the future professional interests of aspiring elementary teachers better than the current Track III.  Mathematics 331, which covers the theoretical side of calculus, is of paramount importance to prospective high school teachers who may be called upon to teach AP Calculus, but of minimal professional use to elementary school teachers.  Accordingly, we have replaced Mathematics 331 by the new Mathematics 345 course in the elementary education track.  We have also eliminated the paradox that elementary mathematics education students are not required to take Mathematics 104: Mathematics for Elementary Teachers, as we believe that these students should not be excluded from this important course.

The new course Mathematics 299 is explained in a separate proposal.

Section II: We anticipate little disruption of current departmental enrollment patterns with this change in the major.  The only significant change in enrollment may occur with the introduction of Mathematics 345, and this course is addressed in a separate proposal.  Except for Mathematics 345, all courses involved in the new four-track major are currently listed in the catalog and regularly taught within the department.  Enrollment in Mathematics 104 may rise slightly as Track IV majors are required to take it, but this course can accommodate additional students.

2. Approval of Math 345 for the Historical/Cultural Analysis mode. 

Course Number: Mathematics 345             Course Title: History of Mathematics

Units 1
Instructor: Mark Bollman

Offered  _X_ Fall alternate years __Spring

Frequency and Duration of Meetings: 4 hours/week

Prerequisite(s): Mathematics 141: Calculus of a Single Variable I

Course Description:  
 A study of the history and evolution of mathematical ideas and their significance, from approximately 3500 BCE to the present.  Topics to be studied include number systems, arithmetic, Euclidean and non-Euclidean geometry, algebra, calculus, probability, number theory, and applied mathematics.  

The Department of Mathematics and Computer Science proposes to offer a new course, Mathematics 345: History of Mathematics, to serve mathematics majors as a Track IV requirement and an optional or elective course in the other tracks, and all students at the College who have completed Mathematics 141 as a Core requirement.  The course title is in keeping with similar courses at comparable institutions; we have selected 345 as the number because, in the oldest history of mathematics, it was the development of numbers beyond 2 in a civilization that marked the beginning of its mathematical thought.

Section I: Mathematics 345 will serve the future interests of prospective elementary school teachers better than Mathematics 331: Real Analysis does.  Current State of Michigan standards for prospective teachers include a standard requiring that students have a knowledge of historical developments in mathematics, which this course will provide,  Additionally, there is interest among the faculty involved with the classical studies concentration project in including Mathematics 345 within that concentration.

Section II: Mathematics 345 can be introduced into the current curriculum with minimal disruption.  We plan to offer this course every other fall, thus requiring that we replace one section every fourth semester.  This, we believe, can be done with only slight disruption of our other obligations and may include offering one fewer section of Mathematics 125 or Mathematics 141, for example.  Students enrolling in Mathematics 345 will be drawn from elementary mathematics education students and students (regardless of their major) who have completed Mathematics 141 and who would have enrolled in other courses to satisfy the Historical/Cultural Analysis mode, which may result in a small increase in students enrolling in departmental courses.  The library’s resources in the history of mathematics are already adequate, as our experience offering this course as Mathematics 389 in the spring of 2003 has indicated.

Section III: It is further proposed that Mathematics 345 be approved to satisfy the Historical and Cultural Analysis mode of inquiry.  The requirements of that mode and how Mathematics 345 will meet them are detailed below.

1. Courses must include material significantly removed from the students’ experience either by virtue of cultural or historical distance.

The history of mathematics extends as far back as the history of civilization itself.  Math 345 begins with the study of number systems as they developed in Egypt, Babylon, China, Greenland, Greece, and Rome several millennia ago.  Additionally, the proposed syllabus includes consideration of mathematical developments in a number of non-Western societies: Arabia, China, and India.

2. Courses must direct students to investigate their own cultural and historical moment from a perspective informed by their study of culture or history.

J. W. L. Glaisher, President of the London Mathematical Society from 1884-1886, spoke to the importance of the study of the history of mathematics when he said, "I am sure that no subject loses more than mathematics by any attempt to dissociate it from its history.  Mathematics stands apart from the other natural sciences in that work done and theories developed 2500 years ago remain valid today.  Isaac Newton recognized the cumulative nature of mathematics over time: If I have seen further than others, it is because I have stood on the shoulders of giants.  By requiring Mathematics 141 as a prerequisite for Mathematics 345, we can be sure that the students have attained a level of mathematical fluency (for our purposes, a cultural and historical moment) sufficient to allow them to appreciate the historical development of the subject as a whole.  It is from this informed background—facility with arithmetic, algebra, geometry, and trigonometry, and some experience with the more abstract concepts of calculus—that we will approach the study of the history of mathematics.

3. Courses must require students to explore the specific cultural context of artifacts, to the extent that the course covers artifacts of a different culture or from a different historical period.

Mathematics 345 will give considerable attention to artifacts, but the artifacts under study are primarily abstract ideas rather than physical objects.  The notion of zero and how many mathematically sophisticated societies got by without it is an important idea in mathematics, with a rich history.  Similarly, the development of infinity from Archimedes’ The Sandreckoner through to Georg Cantor’s  19th-century theory of transfinite numbers is an idea that cuts across time and place, appearing throughout history in a variety of ways.  Cantor’s work gave rigorous treatment to the notion of a set, another long-standing mathematical notion which has evolved over centuries and found a place at the very foundations of mathematics.  Our Hindu-Arabic numerals are an artifact dating from approximately the second century BCE—how they took on their current form and came to prevail over competing numeral systems was a process which illuminates a number of cultural and historical issues.
There are occasions in the earliest part of the course when we shall consider the mathematical and cultural content of ancient physical mathematical objects.  Included on this list are the Plimpton 322 mathematical tablet from Babylon (circa 1900-1600 BCE) and the Rhind papyrus from Egypt (circa 1650 BCE), which has been described as the worlds first mathematics textbook.  It is certainly true that these artifacts (and others like them) represent great feats of computation; why the method of rigorous proof that is characteristic of mathematics did not develop in these civilizations is intricately tied to the nature of Babylonian, Egyptian, and Greek civilizations and an important component of the course.

3. New computer science secondary teaching minor.

The Department of Mathematics and Computer Science proposes to change the requirements for the secondary teaching minor in computer science, in response to the recent State of Michigan assessment.  The proposed new requirements for the computer science secondary teaching minor follow:


Computer Science 171: Computer Science I


Computer Science 173: Computer Science II


Computer Science 352: Data Structures and Algorithms


Computer Science 356: Programming Languages


One course from the following:



Computer Science 354: Computer Organization and Systems



Computer Science 358: Foundations of Computing


Two cognate courses are also required:


Mathematics 141: Calculus of a Single Variable I


Mathematics 239: Discrete Structure

Students must also complete all other requirements for teacher certification.

Section I: Our reviewer with the State of Michigan noted that skills required by the state guidelines are covered in courses which may or may not be taken by individual students, depending on their choice of electives.  Where the current curriculum requires any three of the four 300-level computer science courses, we propose requiring the two which address these skills explicitly and requiring one of the two others, to be chosen by the student in consultation with his or her adviser.

Section II: No impact on enrollment patterns is expected—these courses are currently offered by the department on an every-other-year basis.  Computer Science 352 and 356 are offered in alternating fall semesters, which should pose few scheduling problems for prospective students who seek to student-teach in their eighth semester.

*    *    *
From Global Studies Committee:
The Global Studies Committee has approved:

Spanish 101, 102, 201 and 202

Introduction to International Studies 130 

as fulfilling the global studies category requirement.
*    *    *
From Environmental Studies Committee:
Geology 106 (Earthquakes, Volcanoes and Other Natural Hazards), Fall 2004, has been approved for the Environmental Category – Van de Ven.
*     *    *
From Faculty Development Committee:

The Faculty Development Committee has approved the following Small Grants:

Myron Levine (Political Science) for urban research in eastern Berlin and in Ljubljana, Slovenia.

Ian MacInnes (English) for a project to enhance the teaching of dramatic texts in literature courses.

Mark Walter (Psychology) for attendance at a conference entitled "Best Practices in Teaching Research Methods and Statistics in Psychology."

II
ANNOUNCEMENTS FROM ACADEMIC AFFAIRS OFFICE
The following coterie was approved:  A New Religious America: How a "Christian" Country Has Become the World's Most Religiously Diverse Nation, by Diana L. Eck.  led by Selva Raj (Religious Studies).

The GLCA/ACM Japan Study Program is co-sponsoring a conference for GLCA/ACM faculty to be held at Ohio Wesleyan University on October 14-16, 2004, “Environment, Culture, and Development in East Asia:  A Workshop for Undergraduate Faculty.”  This faculty development workshop, for East Asian specialists and non-specialists, is an opportunity to exchange ideas that faculty can take back to their home campuses and integrate broadly into their undergraduate courses.  Registration is limited to the first fifty people.  Japan Study will pay the $50.00 registration fee and reimburse up to $300 for lodging and travel.  Contact Jim Peoples at jgpeople@owu.edu if interested.
The University of Chicago’s Midwest Faculty Seminars announces its Institutes for the 2004-05 academic year.  The Seminar offers four 2 and ½ day seminars on a variety of topics (see descriptions below).  These seminars were established by the University of Chicago in conjunction with small liberal arts colleges in the Midwest.  Membership in the MFS has been paid by the Office of Academic Affairs and covers all expenses except for travel for faculty selected to participate.  If you would like to attend one of these seminars, please contact Marlene Kondelik in the Academic Affairs Office.

Relating to Animals – October 14-16, 2004

What is our responsibility toward other species? Questioning the relationship between the interests of humans and animals, this seminar will explore recent developments in the study, use, and consideration of animals in the contemporary sphere. Interdisciplinary in scope, the topics explored by this seminar will include issues of the law and philosophy of animal rights; scientific experimentation concerning animal behavior; the question of animal consciousness and the ethics of human use of and care for animals; literary studies concerning animal subjectivity and language; and the larger question of what is the human role in the environment and how might we construct a new conception of human relations to other beings?

Modern Islam – January 20-22, 2005

Over 1.4 billion people practice Islam worldwide. Encompassing a vast range of races, nationalities, and cultures, the Muslim population is united by the tenets and injunctions of the Qur’an and Sunnah, which concern virtually every aspect of personal, family and civic life. Yet, as a religious, social and cultural institution, Islam remains, in many ways, misunderstood in the West.  We will examine the central tenets of Islam in relation to their interpretation and practice in everyday life over the centuries.  In particular, we will give focused attention to questioning the ways Islam has changed and adapted to the conditions of modernity.

Jurgen Habermas, The Structural Transformation of the Public Sphere – March 3-5, 2005

In The Structural Transformation of the Public Sphere (1962), Jürgen Habermas provides an historical-sociological analysis of the emergence, development and disintegration of the bourgeois public sphere, a sphere founded on and maintained by rational-critical discourse distinct from the state. In its ideal form, the public sphere has the power to affirm or challenge state authority through the self-generation of public opinion and attitudes. However, in practice, privileged private interests invade the public sphere and undermine it by the manipulation and misuse of publicity agents, such as the press and broadcast media. This seminar will revisit Habermas’s text in an effort to examine its claims, to explore the context which produced it, and to trace its impact on other fields.

Global Warming – April 28-30, 2005

Scientific research has demonstrated that the rising temperature of the Earth’s surface over the last century has initiated a drastic alteration in the atmospheric and natural makeup of the planet. Some believe that increasing concentrations of greenhouse gases—with causes largely attributable to human activities over the last fifty years—are likely to accelerate this climate change, though to what extent and how quickly is unknown. They advocate, therefore, governmental policy changes that would seek to limit environmentally damaging aspects of industry and to hasten the rate of development of clean technologies. Others would deny that human behavior is responsible for climate change and accordingly view changes in environmental policy as unnecessary.  This seminar proposes to study the debate over global warming in an interdisciplinary setting.
The American-Scandinavian Foundation announces its 2004-2005 Awards for Study in Scandinavia program for qualified applicants with a well-defined research or study project in one or more Scandinavian countries.  Application deadline:  November 1, 2004. See www.amscan.org for more information.

III
SCHOLARLY AND PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT
Len Berkey (Anthropology/Sociology) and Diana Ariza (Intercultural Affairs) organized a session at this year's NCORE (National Conference on Race & Ethnicity in American Higher Education) Annual Meetings in Miami, Florida, June 1-5, on the process of African American/Black student identity formation at predominantly white institutions.  They presented the preliminary results of their research on identity formation among African American students at Albion College.  Nicholas Morgan and Alyssa Montgomery each made presentations on their senior Honor's thesis research.  And Claude Huddleston described the innovative programs that he has developed to support African American students at Albion and to increase both retention and graduation rates.

Mark Bollman (Mathematics and Computer Science) presented a paper, "Sums of Consecutive Factorials in the Fibonacci Sequence" at the 11th International Conference on Fibonacci Numbers on July 6 in Braunschweig, Germany.  The paper has been accepted for publication in Applications of Fibonacci Numbers.  Mark presented a second paper, "The Challenge of Chance: Mathematics and Writing," at Mathfest, the summer meeting of the Mathematical Association of America, in Providence, RI, on August 14.  This paper described Albion's First-Year Seminar program and how the Chance seminar uses mathematics to teach writing to first-year students.

Jeff Carrier (Biology) organized and chaired a symposium titled, “Release and Reintroduction of Captive Sharks,” at the annual meetings of the American Society of Ichthyologists and Herpetologists and the American Elasmobranch Society held at the University of Oklahoma in June. Carrier also co-authored two presented papers: “Estimating the number of sires and inferring paternal genotypes in Nurse Shark (Ginglymostoma cirratum) litters” with colleagues Ed Heist of the University of Southern Illinois and Wes Pratt of Mote Marine Laboratory and “Reproductive competition and cooperation in male Ginglymostoma cirratum: patterns and strategies,” also with Wes Pratt. Carrier was also a co-author with former Albion College student Nick Whitney (’01) on a poster presented at the same meetings: “Group courtship, mating behavior, and siphon sac function in the Whitetip Reef Shark, Triaenodon obesus” with Wes Pratt as an additional co-author. 

Geoff Cocks (History) has published The Wolf at the Door:  Stanley Kubrick, History, and the Holocaust (New York:  Peter Lang Publishing, 2004), the product of twenty years of research, the assistance of many Albion College faculty and students, and a multi-departmental symposium in 2000 sponsored by the Center for Interdisciplinary Study in History and Culture.

Jennifer Cook (FURSCA), Dale Kennedy (Biology), and Barbara Keyes (Psychology) presented a poster entitled "Listening and Learning Across Divisions: Interdisciplinary Summer Research Seminars at Albion College" at the 10th National Conference of the Council on Undergraduate Research, June 23-27, 2004, at the University of Wisconsin, La Crosse.  Chris Rohlman (Chemistry) and David Seely (Physics) also attended this conference, the theme of which was "Crossing Boundaries: Innovations in Undergraduate Research."  The conference was attended by 625 faculty and administrators representing 290 colleges and universities as well as various national societies and funding agencies.

Ron Fryxell (Mathematics & Computer Science emeritus) reviewed Sherlock Holmes in Babylon and Other Tales of Mathematical History, Marlow Anderson, Victor Katz, and Robin Wilson (Eds.) for Science Books & Films, Volume 40, No. 4, July/August 2004.
Dianne Guenin-Lelle (Foreign Languages) has had a chapter, “The Birth of Cajun Poetry” appear in Louisiana Literature and Literary Figures, Volume 17 of the Louisiana Purchase Bicentennial Series published by Center for Louisiana Studies.

Keith Havens (Dean Aquatic Center) participated in the National Whitewater Canoeing Championship in Salida, CO, this summer.  Keith and his son, Zack, had the overall fastest time of any boat in any class at the Nationals in the 7 mile distance race, placing first in the 16&under/25&over category.  They also won the same class in the Sprint race, with Zane Havens and Ed Sharp of Virginia placing 2nd in this class in both races.  Keith and Ed Sharp won the 40-54 age group in both the distance and sprint races.  Albion Accounting Manager Tom Pitt (class of '88) placed 2nd in the 19-39 age group sprint (behind '88 Albion grad Kalon Baughan who won the event), and Albion student, AJ Dancho ('06) was fourth.   Pitt teamed with Dancho to place 3rd in the 16-39 age group distance race, while Baughan and Zack Havens were second in that race.  Keith also placed 2nd overall in the one- man sprint, and 4th in the one-man distance race.  

Sally Jordan (English) presented a paper last February, “Queer Sexuality and Libertine Power in Rochester and Byron,” at the annual meeting of the South-Central Society for Eighteenth-Century Studies, which was held in Sante Fe, NM.

Deborah Kanter (History) addressed the Sociedad del Santo Nombre at St. Francis Assisi Church in Chicago on July 11, 2004. She participated in the Luna Family Reunion in Monterrey, Mexico on July 30-August 1. This gathering of over 200 people brought together a large Mexican-American family based in Chicago with their relatives who reside in Mexico.  Deborah’s review of the book Women Who Live Evil Lives:  Gender, Religion, & The Politics of Power in Colonial Guatemala appeared in the journal THE AMERICAS 61:1 July (2004).

Barbara Keyes, Jamie Walter, Mark Walter, and Drew Christopher (Psychology) attended the annual meeting of the American Psychological Association in Honolulu, Hawaii, July 28 - August 1, 2004. In collaboration with Darcy Crain (Class of 2004), Barbara presented a poster entitled “Children’s stereotypes based on skin color: An innovative approach.” Jamie Walter presented a poster entitled “Delay of gratification with proactive and reactive aggression in preschoolers.” In collaboration with Kris Gauthier (Class of 2004), Mark Walter presented a poster entitled “Need for cognition, religious doubt, and life satisfaction.” In collaboration with Maggie Keller (Class of 2004), Drew Christopher presented a poster entitled “Materialism and (un)desired self-presentational styles.” Drew also gave a talk entitled “Scholarship in the teaching of psychology: A developmental perspective.”
Drew and Jamie were co-authors, along with Marek, P., & Koenig, C. S., on the paper, “Using a ‘New Classic’ film to teach about stereotyping and prejudice,” Teaching of Psychology, 31, 199-202, 2004. 

Darren Mason (Mathematics & Computer Science) collaborated on the paper “The Effect of Grain Boundary Misorientation, Inclination, Crystal Orientation, and Stress State on Microcrack Initiation in Duplex TiAl Grain Boundaries” with A. Fallahi (Amir Kabir University – Tehran, Iran), D. Kumar, A. Zamiri, T.R. Bieler, and M.A. Crimp (all of Chemical Engineering & Materials Science at Michigan State University (MSU)), and F. Pourboghrat (Mechanical Engineering at MSU), which has been accepted for publication in TMS Letters, an archival journal publication of The Minerals, Metals, and Materials Society.

Darren was also lead author on the paper “Innovation in a Large-Scale Study-Abroad Program in Engineering” which was presented by co-author J. Merrill, assistant professor of Russian at MSU at the Annual Conference and Exposition of the American Society of Engineering Education (ASEE) during June 20-23, 2004.  Co-authors were R. Harichandran  and T. Maleck, Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering (CEE) at MSU; D. Prestel, Department of Linguistics, Germanic, Slavic, Asian, and African Languages at MSU; V. Galishnikova, Volgograd State University of Architecture and Civil Engineering; P. Streng, School of Construction Management at MSU.  This paper was nominated as best paper of its section at the conference.

In addition, Darren served as primary author on the paper “Engineering, Educational and Research Collaboration between a U.S. and a Russian University: A Sustainable Model for International Programs” which was presented by co-authors T. Maleck and V. Galishnikova at the International Conference on Engineering Education and Research – “Progress Through Partnership” on June 27-30, 2004 at the Bouzov Castle in the Czech Republic.  Additional co-authors on this article were J. Merrill and P. Streng of MSU.

Finally, Darren served as visiting professor of Civil and Environmental Engineering at Michigan State University from 05/15/2004 – 07/01/2004.  In addition to teaching mathematical statistics and rigid body dynamics at MSU, Darren also helped guide students through and between St. Petersburg and Moscow as part of a joint Study-Abroad program between Michigan State University, Albion College, and other educational institutions.  The majority of instruction for these students took place at the Volgograd State University of Architectural and Civil Engineering in Volgograd, Russia from May 29, 2004 to June 28, 2004.  During summer 2004, 68 students and11 faculty members from four colleges (primarily from MSU) participated in this interdisciplinary program, one of the largest in the nation.

In May, Dean McCurdy (Biology) delivered a lecture at the Annual Meeting of the Canadian Society of Zoologists entitled, “Male limitation in a key intertidal amphipod, Corophium volutator.”  Dean attended the meeting in Wolfville, Nova Scotia, with four Albion students, who presented joint talks with him entitled, “The functional significance of intersexes in the intertidal amphipod Corophium volutator” (Mike Kopec ’05), “Site selection by flatfish foraging on the intertidal amphipod Corophium” (Diana Lancaster ’06) and “Impacts of fish predation on demography of the intertidal amphipod Corophium volutator” (Sean Logan ’04), and a poster entitled, “The trematode Himasthla quissetensis commonly infects soft-shell clams Mya arenaria and alters their burying behaviour” (Nicole Casey ’04).  Dean also served as a co-author on a sixth presentation delivered jointly with Canadian and Austrian collaborators entitled, “Female-biased sex ratios in Corophium volutator (Crustacea) caused by a microsporidian parasite”. At the meeting, Dean completed his duties as the Senior Councilor for the Parasitology section of the society (2 years) and as Chair of the Cameron Award Committee (awards the prize for the best Ph.D. thesis in Zoology; 3 years).  After the conference, Dean and his students stayed in Nova Scotia to conduct experiments on amphipods and collect specimens for research at Albion College.

Dean also had a paper entitled “The functional significance of intersexes in the intertidal amphipod Corophium volutator” published in The Journal of Crustacean Biology in its May, 2004 issue (Vol. 24, pgs. 261-265). Albion students Mike Kopec (’05) and Sean Logan (’04) are co-authors on this paper.

In June and July, Dean used funds from Albion College’s Foundation for Interdisciplinary Study to attend two certification courses in Geographical Information Systems (GIS) technology hosted by Michigan State University. Dean also received a grant from the National Institute for Teaching in Liberal Education (NITLE) to attend their workshop entitled “Teaching and Learning with GIS,” which was held at Middlebury College. Student Val White (’05) accompanied Dean to the NITLE workshop and was the only undergraduate student invited.

Perry Myers (Foreign Languages) presented "Max Weber: Value-Free Science as Academic and Political Calling" at the Society for Literature and Science: 3rd European Conference, Paris, France, 
June 23-26, 2004.
Marcy Sacks (History) was accepted into and participated in a seminar at Columbia University on Slavery and Public History.  The seminar was sponsored by the Council of Independent Colleges and the Gilder Lehrman Institute.  She also had two conference proposals accepted: "'A Razor Properly Handled': The Image and Reality of Violence in New York City's Black Population Before World War I" for presentation at the Organization of American Historians' Annual Meeting, and "'Continual Fret About the Children': Growing Up Black in New York City During the Gilded Age" for presentation at the American Historical Association's Annual Meeting.  Finally, Marcy was invited to serve as chair and commentator for the panel, "African Americans and Resistance to Slavery" at the Great Lakes History Conference this fall.

Greg Saltzman (Economics and Management) has been appointed to a three-year term on the editorial advisory board of Perspectives on Work. 

David Seely (Physics) is a coauthor on a paper titled "Performance Enhancement Study of an Electrostatic Faraday Cup Detector," which has been accepted for publication in Nuclear Instruments and Methods in Physics Research Section A.  The paper includes measurements and analysis performed by junior student Nicholas Moroz, whose name also appears on the paper.  David also attended the 10th National Conference of the Council on Undergraduate Research at the University of Wisconsin - La Crosse in June.

Jeff Wilson (Psychology) had his paper, “A comparison of two programs for the control of behavioral experiments,” published in the Journal of Undergraduate Neuroscience Education, 2, R3-R5.  Jeff also presented “Higher resolution procedures for the examination of conditioned inhibition,” at the 17th annual meeting of the Tri-State Conference on Animal Learning and Behavior, Kent, OH, and “Neuroscience concentration at Albion College: New intitiatives for teaching undergraduate neuroscience,” at the Spring Meeting of the Association of Neuroscience Departments and Programs, Bethesda, MD.

In June, Yi-Li Wu (History) was interviewed for an historical documentary on Chinese medicine (title pending), directed by Sharon Wood.  This is one of over 100 short films commissioned by Lucasfilm for distribution with the DVD edition of "The Adventures of Young Indiana Jones," a TV series originally broadcast in the early 1990s.   The projected release date of the DVDs is 2005.  

IV
MISCELLANEOUS

"Tomorrow's Prof. Listserv" posts a weekly informative piece about teaching, faculty development, and professional service (academic and community service).  Other issues covered are those related to student/faculty diversity, different teaching tools, etc.  To subscribe, address an e-mail message to:

Majordomo@lists.stanford.edu.  Do NOT put anything in the SUBJECT line but in the body of the message  type:   subscribe tomorrows-professor.
** Faculty are invited to send copies of publications to Jennifer Thomas, Library Archivist, to be included in the College’s collections.
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